
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

August 22, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Bob Roy, Jason Call, Mark Gross, Diane Allard, alternate
Absent:   Michael Meehan, Gil Finch, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Richard Garabedian, Adrian Dutkewych, Steve Heyliger, Yvan Guay, Debra Marshall, Maura Chappelle, Karen Stewart, Robert Stewart, Heather Stewart, Thomas Smith, Craig Clukay, George Bishop, Forest Hicks
In the absence of a regular member, Diane Allard was appointed a voting member for this meeting.

Minutes:

Diane Allard made the motion to approve the August 8, 2023, meeting minutes with one typo edit, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 
Hearing – Hicks Logging, LLC and Stephanie Vizard-
                                                                     Boundary Line Adjustment
Planning Board members examined the plat submitted by surveyor Tom Smith acting as agent for Hicks Logging and Stephanie Vizard for a boundary line adjustment between their two lots to settle past survey errors.  The lots are on Old Cherry Mountain Road, Map 17, Lots 8 and 9.  Ms. Vizard’s Lot 8 will lose 1.58 acres to lot 9 and add 1.52 acres from lot 9 to become 5.00 acres.  Hicks Logging will lose 1.52 acres to lot 8 and gain 1.58 acres from lot 8 to become 56.55 acres.  There are two driveway entrances shown from Old Cherry Mountain Road on to lots 9 and 8H.  There is a shared driveway across Lot 8H serving both house sites.  Board members asked if all items were complete on the checklist.  Copies of deeds were not available with the application.  Forest Hicks was asked if there were any covenants existing in the deeds?  He said there were none which would affect this proposal.  Bob Roy made the motion the requirement of deed copies be waived, seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Jason Call made the motion the application be accepted as complete, seconded by Diane Allard.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. The Planning Board had discussed designating the shared driveways as rights-of-way if these are only designated as driveways and made the motion the Board recommend that the surveyor delineate the width of driveways described above as deeded rights-of-way and recorded as such in any deeds.  However, it was a recommendation only and the owner chose not to do so.  But the recommendation is currently noted on the plat itself.  Chairman Smith opened the part of the hearing to public comment.  There were no more questions or comments forthcoming, and the Board secretary reported she had received no questions or comments by letters, emails, or phone.   Jason Call said he would have preferred to see a designated right-of-way on the plat as sometimes helps avoid future problems.  Chairman Smith said it really was not pertinent to the lots being considered in this application.  Since, there were no other questions and comments, Bob Roy made the motion to approve the application, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The mylar and additional plats were signed, and the Board secretary will file the mylar at the Registry of Deeds.      
Hearing – Margaret Fischang Revocable Trust and Debra Marshall and               Yvan Guay - Boundary Line Adjustment
The Margaret Fischang Revocable Trust and Debra Marshall and Yvan Guay want to move boundary lines between three properties at 217 North Road, Map 2, Lots 27, 27A and 26.  Each lot would contain well over 5 acres.  Lot 27 would change from 101.19 acres to become 28.32 acres.  Lot 27A would change from 19.16 acres to become 88.88acres.  Lot 26 would change from 10.47 acres to become 13.58 acres.  There is a designated right-of-way for the use of Lots 27, 27A and the owner of Lot 28.  There is a private cemetery near the front of Lot 27 in which the late Mr. Fischang is buried, and Mrs. Fischang wishes to be buried there as well.  It was established and approved as a recognized cemetery by the town.  But the cemetery will not be impacted by the change in the boundary lines and no new lots created.  The Board had previously voted that a more detailed note be added to items listed in II. References explaining in more detail the existing cemetery on the plat rather than just the label now shown “burial site”.  This has been done on the plat.  The boundary line adjustment checklist was complete.  Jason Call made the motion to accept the application as being complete, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. The Board secretary reported she had received a call from Mr. Stewart, owner of Lot 28, who inquired about the route and use of the right-of-way.  He and members of his family were at the hearing and wanted to speak.  It was noted Mr. Stewart’s land once belonged to Clayton Alden and the history of the right-of-way goes way back.  Mr. Heyliger, the Fischang’s surveyor said the right-of-way in the deeds has no designated width or other conditions attached to it.  This plan will not deny Mr. Stewart the right to use it and other lot owners over whose land it runs are entitled to use it as well.  Mr. Stewart also misunderstood that this was not a subdivision.  No new lots were to be created.  Lots 26, 27, and 27A would only change individually in acreage but total overall acreage among the three lots would remain the same.  Lot 27A would gain in road frontage as well with which the Board approved.  Access to Mr. Stewart’s lot is guaranteed not restricted.  However, perhaps the newly configured Lot 27A did not need to have the use of the right-of-way as an access to it from North Road.  There is plenty of room with its road frontage for a new driveway access from North Road to Lot 27A.  The Board asked Mr. Stewart if the Fischang Trust who owns Lot 27A agreed to remove their right to use the right-of-way in question as access to their lot, would that ease Mr. Stewart’s concerns and he agreed to the compromise.   Mr. Heyliger will contact the Trust to ask them for that agreement and send it in writing to the Board.  There being no other questions or comments, Chairman Smith closed the public portion of the hearing   Board members thought this boundary line adjustment was a reasonable plan.  Jason Call made the motion that the application be conditionally approved pending a letter from the Fischang Trust that they agree to the language addressing the restrictions on the right-of-way across Lot 27A and required access to this lot be from North Road.  The motion was seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.  When the Board secretary receives such a letter, Chairman Smith will sign the mylar to be filed and plats to be distributed as required. 
Consultation – Adrian and Jenna Dutkewych
Adrian Dutkewych who owns property on 259 Old Cherry Mountain Road (Map 17, Lot 8B) presented the Board with a proposal to divide his lot into two.  The subdivision of the lots looked straight forward, each new lot with sufficient acreage (about 7 acres with the residence and 6 acres with the business), setbacks, and road frontage as well as two driveway entrances already approved, one to each proposed lot.  He had previously been granted a Special Exception in 2021 from the Zoning Board of Adjustment (ZBOA) to operate a home-based business.  He now wants to have his residence on one of the lots and the garage, trucks, etc. of the business on the second lot.  A question arose as to the difference of a home-based business from a small business as outlined in the Land Use Ordinance as the residence would not be on the same lot in this proposal.  Did he need to apply to the ZBOA again?  The ZBOA file was located, and it was determined the original application describing the business to the ZBOA may also apply to this use.  The Board secretary was asked to contact the ZBOA chairman to ask if Mr. Dutkewych needed to go before the ZBOA again.
Financial Report
The costs of the new filing cabinets to hold Planning Board files returned after cleaning from fire damage was explained.  These should be covered by funds from insurance.  Bob Roy made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Chairman Smith.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.
Communications

New 2023-2024 Planning and Zoning Handbooks are now available to order at quite a discount.  Chairman Smith made the motion to order 10 so each member could have an updated reference.  The motion was seconded by Diane Allard.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.
The Zoning Board of Adjustment granted a Special Exception to the Teffts for a short-term rental on Saphire Lane.  Maura Chapelle asked about enforcement of conditions set on approval of short-term rental and was told it is the Select Board who enforces such conditions.
Richard Garabedian submitted an application for a campground on Israels River Road.  It is essentially the same plan he had consulted with the Planning Board about during past meetings.  Subsequently, he applied to the Zoning Board of Adjustment for a Special Exception which has been denied and the case is currently in litigation.  The Planning Board members were not sure how to proceed given the circumstances.  Mr. Garabedian said he didn’t know if his attorney had contacted the town’s attorney about this current application now being submitted.  The Board asked the Board secretary to contact the town’s attorneys to seek advice on how the Board should proceed. 
A hearing has been scheduled for the subdivision proposal from the Opal Bronson Estate on September 26.
The Board secretary reported that she had sent a copy of the draft of new campground regulations to Burr Phillips, but so far has not received a reply. 
             Unfinished Business

Because of the lateness of the hour, Board members chose to postpone discussion of new regulations for short-term rentals.  It was put on the agenda for the Board’s next meeting on September 12.
Bob Roy made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Jason Call.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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